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From the Abbot’s Desk

Contact the Abbott Mark Stamm, O.S.L. at MWSTAMM3@aol.com

Dear Sisters and Brothers,

Grace to you, and peace, in Jesus Christ our Lord.  I hope this letter finds you well.

In the years before I began my work on the Perkins faculty, well-meaning parishioners sometimes would ask me, “Do you want to teach some day?”   Perhaps they were hoping I would move!  Assuming that most of them liked me well enough, I would usually answer, “Well, yes, I hope to teach in a seminary some day…But I am teaching already.”  Of course, ordained persons occupy a teaching office in the church, so all are teachers.  Within the Order, we refer to ourselves as “a dispersed religious community…dedicated to sacramental and liturgical scholarship, education, and practice” (italics mine).  According to that self-description, both our lay and clergy members are called to teach.  How do we fulfill this calling?

We teach through our practice of worship.  For a number of years now, Br. Hoyt Hickman has been telling us that the best way to bring a congregation to a deeper appreciation of the Eucharist is to celebrate it well.  Committed participation is edifying and contagious.  Recently, I participated in the liturgy of a United Methodist congregation that has celebrated Eucharist every Lord’s Day for the last two decades.  By their very actions, that congregation is imparting a deeply rooted sacramental theology.

We teach through the well-timed word of wisdom, and through longer presentations.  Laurence Stookey has insisted that some of the most effective sacramental teaching comes in the midst of other teaching (see Eucharist, Christ’s Feast in the Church, pp. 108-110).  One can offer a line or two in a sermon, perhaps a petition that ties our breaking of bread to the needs of the world, perhaps a short reference that connects discipleship to the grace-filled demands of the baptismal covenant.  Of course, we also hold times of intentional, focused teaching.  Recently, I led a training session for home communion servers, and I was once again impressed by the receptivity of the laity.  Many laypersons are eager both to learn more about the sacraments and to practice sacramental life at a deeper level. 

We teach by sharing and reflecting upon our liturgical experience, both the triumphs and the failures.  You have learned much already.  Would that you would share more of it with the rest of us.  How did you introduce foot washing in your parish?  How did you facilitate the move to more frequent communion?  What did you do wrong?  What have your learned about preparing candidates for baptism?

Indeed, we have much to teach each other, much to teach the church, and much to learn as well.

Your brother,

Mark W. Stamm, O.S.L

Ordo for the Order of Saint Luke

SEPTEMBER 2003

M
1    G

T
2    G

W
3    Samuel Checote  G 

T
4    Albert Schweitzer  G

F
5    G

S
6    James Bradley Finley  G

S
7    13th Sunday after Pentecost  G

M
8    G

T
9     Mary Bosanquet Fletcher  G 

W
10   G

T
11   Isabella Thoburn & Clara Swain  G 

F
12   G

S
13   Anthony Bewley  G  

S
14   14th Sunday after Pentecost  G

M
15   G

T
16   G

W
17   G

T
18   Dag Hammarskjold  G

F
19   G

S
20   G

S
21   15th  Sunday after Pentecost  G

M
22   Matthew  R (trans.)

T
23   G

W
24   G

T
25   Peter Cartwright  G

F
26   Freeborn Garrettson

                  Catherine Livingston Garretson  G 

S
27   John Dickens 

       & Alejo Hernandez  G

S
28   16th Sunday after Pentecost  G

M
29    Michael and All Angels   W  

T
30   Jerome & George Whitefield  G
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OCTOBER 2003

W
1    G

T
2    G

F
3    G

S
4    Francis of Assisi  G

S
5     17th Sunday after Pentecost  G

M 
6     William Tyndale 

       & Jennie Fowler Willing  G 

T
7     John Woolman  G 

W
8     G

T
9     G

F
10   G

S
11   G

S
12   18th Sunday after Pentecost  G

M
13   G

T
14   G

W
15   Teresa of Avila  G 

T
16   Thomas Cranmer  G 

F
17   Ignatius of Antioch  G

                  Eve of Luke  R

S
18   Luke  R ,  G-pm

S
19   19th Sunday after Pentecost  G

M
20   G

T
21   G

W
22   G

T
23   James of Jerusalem  R 

F
24   Sarah Crosby  G 

S
25   G

S
26   20th Sunday after Pentecost  G

M
27   G

T
28   Simon and Jude  R 

W
29   G

T
30   G

F
31   G 

                  Eve of All Saints  W


Ordo prepared by Br. Jack Fahey

MUSIC RESOURCE TO BE PUBLISHED

SUBMISSIONS REQUESTED

Over the years, we have observed that The Order has many members who are musically creative and gifted.  We have, from time to time, used original hymns, praise choruses, psalter responses, and such in our worship services.  That fact gave birth to an idea that is now moving forward.

At the Fall 2002 General Council meeting (Greensburg, PA), the publication of a collection of original music from members of The Order was authorized.  Our Abbot appointed Br. George Crisp (Chairperson), Br. Bob Jarboe, Sr. Karen Heyburn, and Br. Bill Beasley to be the Music Resources Task Force (MRTF).  The MRTF (minus Sr. Heyburn) met at the Spring 2003 Council meeting (Chambersburg, PA) and drafted criteria for this publication.  Abbot Stamm also added Br. Timothy Crouch, Director of Publications, to the MRTF at the Spring meeting.

The MRTF has proposed that this music resource (name to be determined) will probably be published in the 11x17 format (like previous issues of The Font).  For cost considerations, it may be produced in a smaller format with instructions for enlarging on a copier.  We will try to get this published by Spring 2004.  It may be produced a special issue of The Font, with the number of pages determined by submissions.  

Here’s where you, dear brothers and sisters, come into the picture.  We would like to invite you, members of The Order, to submit your original musical material for consideration.  Here is the criteria for you to follow:

1. Material must be original, and written by members of The Order.  This will be a resource of submissions by members for the use of members.  

2. Hymns, Psalter responses, and praise choruses are preferred items.  Original hymn texts, using familiar tunes or meters, are acceptable.

3. Material is to be scripturally based, sacramentally minded, and if it is indexed to the lectionary it would be most useful.  Items that fit with one of the daily offices are also welcome.  Criteria will include singability, clarity, credibility, usefulness, and inclusiveness.

4. Copyrights will remain with the composers, but rights for printing in this resource for use by members of The Order would be donated.  Use in other settings would require the permission of the composer and/or copyright holder.

5. With your submission, write a brief paragraph on the origin of the piece, as well as one on how to use the piece.

6. Submissions should come as melody and accompaniment, or in simple S.A.T.B. format, preferably not in manuscript, but produced on some sort of music scoring program or music typewriter.

7. Confirmation letters will be sent to those who submit material upon receipt.  Items not used will be returned to the composer.

8. Submissions are to be mailed by December 31, 2003 to 

OSL Publications, 

P. O. Box 22279, 

Akron, OH  44302-0079.  

Items will be reproduced without identifying marks for MRTF evaluation, in order to make decisions based on the merits of the work. 
Provincial General’s Article
revgrc@prodigy.net

Twice each year I ask for Chapter (or Association) reports.  The purposes of this exercise are (1) to help you feel connected with the General Chapter, (2) to keep our records up to date (which is especially critical for our website), and (3) to help us gauge the strength of an Order in diaspora.  My requests for reports are timed to be able to share this information with the Council.

In the Spring, I ask you to report straightforward information – chapter name, contact people’s name, address, phone number(s) and E-mail addresses, frequency of chapter meeting, and content of recent meetings.  For the Fall report, I need to know any changes in the basic information, but also seek to know your chapter’s future program plans, and the gender and racial character of your chapter.  This information is required for us to maintain our status as an Affiliate Organization with the United Methodist General Board of Discipleship, Section on Worship.

Most of my chapter contacts have been via E-mail, so if you do not have an electronic connection with me, please send me a “snail mail” note, or make an E-mail connection by giving me an update on your chapter.  Some chapters include me on their meeting notification list.  There are still several chapters whose activity status is unknown.  (These were listed in the July/August 2003 issue of The Font.)  I will be seeking your Fall Chapter Report in mid-September, with a deadline of October 10. [Snail mail address: 1400 W. Balboa Blvd., Newport Beach, Ca 92661.]

Chapter News

The Missouri Chapter held a meeting on August 10 at the Lake Creek camp grounds.  After praying the daily office in the brush arbor, and a tour of that historic site “where old-fashioned Methodism is still practiced,” jambalaya was served for lunch.  Br. Joe Barnes is Prior.

The chapter at Garrett-Evangelical Theological Seminary has been officially changed its name to the Dwight W. Vogel Chapter, in honor of Canon Vogel.  They have been praying the Daily Office together (although in many locations) each Wednesday morning.  Their Prior is Br. Vince Eller, and their Spiritual Formation Officer is Br. Alvin Caldwell.

Sr. Barbara Lee reports that the St. Francis Chapter (West Ohio) is re-beginning, having met on August 14.  Br. Kevin Orr was elected Prior; Sr. Lee was elected Chancellor.  They will be meeting on the second Tuesday of every third month, with sub-chapter meetings monthly.

Br. David Hamlyn (chapter convener) reports that the Sarum Chapter (western North Carolina) is very active, although not well-related to the General Chapter.  They meet monthly, and at their July 17 gathering they discussed the final draft of the Holy Communion study.

The California-Pacific Chapter was pleased to have Abbot Mark Stamm as our guest leader at our July 24 mini-retreat, held at Christ Church by the Sea, Newport Beach.  Members and inquirers participated in discussions that are helpful to Br. Mark as he prepares a new book, heard him preach at the Eucharist service, and enjoyed a Chinese lunch together.

More Ways to Stay Connected

Visit us on the web: http://www.Saint-Luke.org
Get a copy of the great O.S.L. Publications resources for “The Daily Office”.  Check it out at http://www.saint-luke.org/dailyoffice.html 
Join the cyber chapter: Send a message to osl-subscribe@yahoogroups.com, with “subscribe” as the subject line
Come to the Fall Retreat in Santa Barbara: Check with Br. Stanley Tanner at StanOSL@aol.com of you need information about the retreat.

Report on Holy Communion Study Committee Meeting

Oklahoma City, OK, June 15-17, 2003        Mark W. Stamm, Abbot, Order of Saint Luke

I was privileged to attend the recent meeting of the Holy Communion Study Committee held in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma, June 15-18.  I was present for the Sunday, Monday, and Tuesday sessions, which included a final listening post session and a review of the entire document with the exception of the introductory session.  

I came away from the meeting with the following impressions, all of which should be encouraging to members of the Order.

· This is a conscientious, knowledgeable, and hard-working committee with deep commitment to the church and its congregations.  Each day, they worked from early in the morning until after supper.  (Let the record show that the Abbot was aware that the Oklahoma Redhawks baseball team was in town, but there was no time for him to go.)

· Their practice of making decisions by consensus is impressive and exemplary.  Indeed, the committee process itself is Eucharistic and communal; thus, it is consistent with their subject matter.  

· The committee is hearing the wisdom of the Great Tradition along with the voice of the contemporary church.  The major perspectives within the church are present among the committee members and a variety of theological and cultural viewpoints are heard through the methodology of beginning each session with a listening post meeting.  The Order has sent a representative to each of the last four meetings, and in each case we were generously received and given the privilege of voice.    

The study committee takes seriously their charge to teach and form the church while at the same time remaining in vital conversation with that same church.  Among others, the following positions are expressed in the current draft of This Holy Mystery:

· The historic link between Baptism and Eucharist, along with the assurance that the church will not turn away non-baptized persons should they present themselves at the Table. 

· A Wesleyan understanding of Christ present in the Eucharistic liturgy.

· Word and Table as the normative service for the Lord’s Day.

From this meeting, the draft will be sent to the August meeting of the General Board of Discipleship, and from there it will go to the 2004 General Conference.  On behalf of the Order and its Council, I expressed our gratitude to chairman Ed Phillips and the entire committee both for their good work and for their hospitality to the Order.  As your Council had directed me to do, I conveyed our willingness to help the church understand and receive this significant document.    

News from O.S.L. Publications

"There is good news, especially for those who were in Greensburg for retreat last fall! Martha Sterne's book, "Earthly Good: Seeing Heaven on Earth" is in print and available for purchase. The book was praised by such folk as Walter Brueggemann, Barbara Brown Taylor and Kenneth Carder. If you recall Martha's readings from the volume, you'll remember why it has been so well received.

Dwight Judy's latest book, "Quest for the Mystical Christ: Awakening the Heart of Faith" is also newly available. Dwight offers a wonderful introduction to Christian faith and the spiritual life. Included at the end of each chapter are questions for personal or group reflection, making the volume ideal for small groups or Sunday School classes.

New this fall is a re-issue of Gail Ramshaw's classic credo, "Under the Tree of Life: The Religion of a Feminist Christian." Ramshaw has been a major voice in the work of liturgical language; this more personal glimpse into her theological perspectives is fascinating and thought-provoking."
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FIRST CLASS MAIL

A Note from the Editor

Greetings from your new editor.  I take on this task with some trepidation, but I have been given great encouragement by so many of you that  ---  here I am!

My editorial plan in a nutshell is “What you see is what you submitted.”  I am not a writer.  I am not even a solicitor of writings.  But I love being connected with people in the Order of Saint Luke, and I am happy to gather what you all write, format it, and send it on to the rest of the Order.  

My priority is to have this be a regular publication, hopefully bi-monthly.  Its length will vary depending on what you all have sent along to me.  It will be sent electronically to all who prefer that medium.  Thanks to all of you who have asked for an email copy – it also saves us postage!  

Information for The Font can be sent to me via email: esmoore@alum.mit.edu, or to my home address: PO Box 6, Durham PA 18039.  

Deadline for submissions for the November/December issue of The Font is October 15, 2003.
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